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DEACONESS

The first task of the new office of elders, meeting on 13 December 1877, was to appoint a Ladies’ Visiting Committee, consisting of six married women and four single women, primarily ‘for the visitation of sick Female Members’ but also, when requested, to visit female candidates for church membership and to report in writing to the pastor.
 Whether the scheme had fallen into abeyance, or whether Mr Way wanted to extend it, is not clear, but in 1892 he introduced a scheme ‘to appoint Lady Visitors to carry out a systematic and continuous visitation of members of the Church.
 

Miss Elizabeth (Lizzie) Boyle

In 1907 the deacons were told about an offer of £10 per year toward the salary of a deaconess. The title was suggested by the benefactor, as described below. There were no ‘deaconesses’ in Baptist churches in Scotland at the time, and the writer is not aware of anyone having used that specific title, in Scotland, except Charlotte Chapel. The Church of Scotland had had an Order of Deaconesses since 1888, with a training school in Edinburgh.
 After the First World War, the Baptist Union of Great Britain and Ireland initiated a Training College in London ‘for Deaconesses or Church Sisters’, which made the Women’s Auxiliary of the Baptist Union of Scotland (formed in 1909) envious, because one of its four aims was ‘appointing and supporting deaconesses’. Chapel members were active in the Union and may have suggested the phraseology, but although the Auxiliary has supported a woman evangelist, it has not yet got round to appointing a ‘deaconess’. They thought it ironic that Havelock Hall in London, the English Union’s training centre, having scoured the country long and hard to find a suitable Principal for the Training College, had to come to Scotland to find one in 1924, while the Scottish Auxiliary could not raise enough support to employ a deaconess in Scotland.

The Chapel deacons were delighted to learn about the offer in 1907 and unanimously recommended to a meeting of members on 3 October 1907 that one of the Chapel members, Miss Elizabeth (Lizzie) Boyle, should be appointed at a salary of £40 per annum. She had given proof of her fitness for the post by the en​thusiasm and interest that she displayed as a worker in all the activities of the church.  (Some detail about her is given in the main text in volume one.) If she wished to wear special dress, the church would meet the cost.
 Her appointment and commissioning took place on 16 October 1907.

The suggestion to engage a deaconess did not come from the Pastor, or office-bearers or from any member. It came from a sympathetic friend, who, though not yet in membership, is a ‘Leader in Israel’, and has, by the way, been wondrously kind to us in his sympathy and material help. The suggestion, I should say, was a double one. It not only referred to the appointment of a deaconess, but also recommended a certain lady member of the congregation for the office, and it was backed up and emphasised by a generous contribution towards her salary. When the suggestion was submitted, the deacons felt that a clear call had come to us as a Church which we could neither ignore nor disregard. Accordingly, after due deliberation, the deacons unanimously said: ‘This is she whom the Lord hath sent, let us arise and anoint her’, and we did, and the Church ratified the appointment by unmistakeable tokens of approval. Amid much prayer and many good wishes, the Pastor, on 16th October last, solemnly set apart our dear friend, Miss Lizzie Boyle, (Elizabeth Boyle) as the first deaconess of the Church.’

She got to work quickly. She carried out 109 visits in November 1907, distributed clothing and provisions, knew of several conversions and 26 children joined the Sunday School, in addition to 18 in October. In January 1908, she made 117 visits, and provided 44 families with 75 garments.
 In the centenary brochure (1908), her address is given as Fettes Avenue (the White House).  
As a result of Miss Boyle's efforts during the four months she has already been at work, we can say that 50 new scholars have been added to the Sunday School; 460 visits paid to houses in Rose Street and to our own sick members, besides rendering innumerable tender ministries to many, and by 12 definite decisions for Christ through her instrumentality, surely there is not one that can have a vestige of doubt left in their minds that God's hand has been in the project and that He has owned and blessed it by unmistakeable signs.

Out of this grew the Kitchen Meetings in Rose Street and some 30 to 40 gathered weekly on Tuesday evenings in the home of two members, Mr. & Mrs. McLaughlin.  These meetings, with the aid of a portable organ supplied by friends, were most joyful, and Mr Urquhart declared that to see Miss Boyle at her best one should go to the Kitchen Meetings. ‘She speaks like a minister’, he said, ‘better than many – and sings like a chorister’.  Great blessing attended these meetings and many were saved.

Miss Lizzie Stevenson

Miss Lizzie Stevenson was appointed Institute Deaconess (i.e., to work with the White House) in December 1908. She had been with the Chapel for a number of years, and her work was primarily to go out into the streets and ‘to rescue and to save the children of the night’.

Elizabeth Boyle (continued)

Annual report for 1908 – A Year's Work at Charlotte Chapel. By the Secretary.

Our Deaconess. Miss Boyle, whose eminent suitability for the work is known to all, reports regarding her beneficent work, that she has made 1,200 visits during the year. She has invariably received a hearty welcome. Not only so, but she has been instrumental in leading many to the Saviour, and has been a true ministering angel to many weary and sorrowing hearts.

Annual report for 1909 – The Year's Work at Charlotte Chapel.

Miss Boyle has during the year made 1100 visits in and around the district, and has distributed 232 garments. She has everywhere been well received and her visits are looked forward to by many who are in need, materially and spiritually.  She is able to report quite a number of definite decisions for Christ, and has been instrumental in getting many to the services of the Chapel, several young people to the School of Bible Study, and a number of children to our Sunday School. The kitchen meetings have been more largely attended than ever before, some nights as many as thirty-five and forty being crowded into one room. Many of these friends would never hear the gospel were it not taken to them by such a method, for family ties keep them from the place of worship. We are indebted to Mrs M’Lachlan for the use of her kitchen and for the help rendered in making the meetings bright, which she and her husband have so willingly given.
.

Annual report for 1911

Our Deaconess, Miss Boyle. – Keen, alert, tender, sympathetic, courageous, a ministering angel ever going about doing good, rejoicing with those who rejoice, and weeping with those who weep, restless in her desire to help and to bring souls to the feet of Christ, the work to which we always give first place.  Only the Great Day will reveal the trophies she has won.  In addition to general visitation, Miss Boyle conducts, with growing success, a Kitchen Meeting in Rose Street, and if I might hazard a guess I would say that every time she looks upon the new Chapel she thinks of a great meeting for women which she fondly hopes to inaugurate when we take possession. Then, on Sunday evenings, she starts out visiting the Gardens and other likely places on the outlook for women and girls, and gives them a hearty invitation to come with her to the Evening Service: and the results? You have only to look at the seat in the Church, with women and girls on either side of her, to see that her mission has not been in vain.

As mentioned there, like a good under-shepherd, Miss Boyle was often in the highways and byways to compel the passers-by to come in. On Sunday evenings she could be seen in the Chapel with a seat full of girls and young women from Princes Street and the Gardens, for many of whom it proved to be the first step to Christ. Then came the caring for the lambs of the flock.

Annual Report for 1912

Miss Boyle is still with us, a Christian evergreen, buoyant, hopeful and helpful as ever, doing her work with ever-increasing joy to herself and spiritual blessing to an ever-widening circle of needy hearts.

Annual Report for 1913, by the Church Secretary

Six years ago, referring to Miss Lizzie Boyle's appointment as Deaconess, I said: "If the Church has always as clear and definite a leading in its new departures as it has in this, it need not hesitate to go forward." That appointment has been clearly ratified every year since then, for we have increasingly realised Miss Boyle's personal worth and her eminent fitness for the important position which she holds. During the year our Deaconess has visited 1200 homes in her ministry of love, distributed 300 garments among the poor and needy in the district, and has successfully taught a Bible Class of 25 girls every Sunday.  Nor are these all.  As a result of her patrol of Princes Street, immediately before our Sunday evening services, she has induced many young women to accompany her to the services, many of whom have been brought to the Saviour.  Her weekly kitchen meeting in Rose Street is a, monument to her love and zeal.  If you wish to see our Deaconess at her very best, go to one of her kitchen meetings. There she speaks like a minister – better than many – and sings like a chorister; and all of us who are honoured with an invitation to assist, feel that we always get more help than we give. During the year Miss Boyle has been greatly encouraged by several women and girls having decided for Christ, and this is the kind of success which she likes best and which cheers her most.

The Girls’ Own Fellowship started on Sunday afternoons from 4 to 5.30 p.m. in the church hall, where those away from their homes found friendship, warmth, a well-made cup of tea and a message for their hearts. Often Miss Boyle received letters from country ministers asking her to search out girls who had come up to the city. One year, no fewer than thirty different localities were represented in this correspondence. It was a strong link in the chain of love, drawing them to the Saviour and giving them in turn a desire to help others in the open air meetings, in tract distribution, in the visiting of the Infirmary or in speaking and singing at the Rock Mission in the Cowgate, or at the Jamaica Street Meetings.

Annual Report for 1914, by the Church Secretary

typing, shorthand, visitation of the sick, and the non-churchgoers in Rose Street, the superintendence of the Kitchen Meeting, the teaching of a large class of girls, the patrolling of Princes Street on the search for girls and bringing many of them to our Sunday services.

Her salary was increased by £5 in March 1913 and by another £10 from 1 June 1914.
 The Annual Report for 1915, by the Church Secretary, details her regular meeting for women in the district, also the Jamaica Street Kitchen Meeting and a Bible Class for young women.
 

After the Kitchen Meeting came the District Women's Meeting on a Tuesday evening.   ‘If I might hazard a guess’, commented Mr. Urquhart, ‘I would say that every time Miss Boyle looks upon the new Chapel in building, she thinks of a great meeting for women which she hopes to inaugurate, when we take possession’. In 1915 her heart’s desire was fulfilled and the Tuesday evening meetings commenced, which continued down the years. Ten years later Miss Boyle spoke of the attendances as larger than ever, and of the faithful help and her profound gratitude to God for her loyal committee. Many a woman put her trust in Christ through words spoken at that meeting.

Elizabeth Boyle to New York

In February 1916, that is five months after Joseph Kemp went to New York, Elizabeth Boyle gave one month's notice because she had accepted an invitation from Mr Kemp to go to assist him in his Bible Correspondence work. That had been part of her duties in Edinburgh, in addition to the visitation and the leading of women's meetings. The deacons received her notice with great regret but expressed their best wishes for her future. They tried to persuade her to delay her departure, until a new minister was in post, but without success. 

Pulpit intimation was made of the opportunity for the congregation to contribute to a parting gift. Just over £10 was received and, rather than use this to purchase an item, the deacons decided just to hand the money to her.
 Her closing Women’s Meeting was on 12 April 1916 in the Church Hall and the Church’s Farewell was on 20 April. Warm tribute to her in the Record. A good number saw her off at the station on the following Tuesday. Except when on annual holiday, she had never failed to attend the Sunday Morning Prayer Meeting, and in one year she made 1,200 visits. She wrote on 19th June from New York about her work there.

Temporary Deaconess
At the end of May there was a move to appoint a lady visitor, on a temporary basis, to undertake the visitation. In July Mrs. R. Taylor took up the work, as Temporary Deaconess, for three months.

Sister Lilian (Miss E. Tipper)

Sister Lilian E. Tipper came from the Cardiff City Mission, on the recommendation of Graham Scroggie. She started at the end of October 1916. She took over the key elements of the role of a deaconess in the Chapel, that is visiting the housebound and the sick, contacting outsiders evangelistically and running the Women’s Meeting in Rose Street and Jamaica Street. She was well received, and started a Women’s Bible Class on Sunday afternoons in the Chapel. 

She tendered her resignation in December 1917, but was persuaded to stay on. Her salary was £75, as it had been when she came, but she had free accommodation, coal, gas and light – she had a room on the Chapel premises. In March 1919 a discreet inquiry to the Burgh Assessor’s office revealed that the Chapel was likely to be assessed (if nothing worse) for using the Chapel to house her. She was given a new annual salary of £115, out of which she was to find her own accommodation. Both she and the caretaker received a salary increase of £12 in February 1920. After four years, ‘she found herself physically unable to continue work’ and on 19 October 1920 she again tendered her resignation, to take effect on 3 November. The elders reluctantly accepted it, with appreciation for what she had done.

Elizabeth Boyle (second appointment)

Elizabeth Boyle was back in Scotland by November 1917, as her father and mother required her help. She worked first of all with the Lanarkshire Christian Union at Motherwell, and then in January 1919 she was appointed as deaconess at Bethesda Free Church, Sunderland, from which Graham Scroggie had come to the Chapel in the autumn of 1916. Known there as ‘Sister Elizabeth’, she was greatly appreciated from her induction on Sunday 16 February 1919 until she left two years later, having agreed to stay at Bethesda for two years only because her parents were living then in Forfar and she wanted to be nearer to them. She accepted an appointment as Lady Superintendent of the Brown Hall Mission in Dundee, from which the Chapel called her back as soon as Sister Lilian resigned.

She re-started in the Chapel in April 1921, and in the first four months made 430 visits to members, especially the sick, and to non-members in Rose Street, where she found many cases of desperate need.  She also restarted, or took over, ‘The Girls' Own Fellowship’, meeting on Sunday afternoons from 5.30 p.m. for girls who had come to Edinburgh from the country for domestic service. In those days there were regiments of servant maids in the houses of the New Town, many from the Highlands and Islands and the Borders.  Her meeting provided both fellowship and evangelism and a large number of these girls were converted.

The reports given by Mr. Urquhart at Church Anniversaries paid warm and well-merited tributes to the great services rendered Miss Boyle, who was untiring in the church's activities and of great assistance to the pastor in his work. Full reports of her activities were printed in the Record every year, at the footnote references below up to 1933.
 She, along with the Treasurer and the Church Secretary, were the only ones to give a verbal report at the Annual Church Business Meeting.

Her father died on 24 August 1922, and her mother came to live with her.

Her visitation of ill members, together with the lonely, the bereaved, etc, ran into four figures in most of her years as deaconess. Details are not given here, nor of her other activities, such as keeping the membership roll, acting as assistant editor of the Record, running various meetings, but the esteem in which she was held was recognised at the 1940 Annual Meeting, when there was a Presentation to Miss BoyIe, reported in the Record as follows:

Following the Treasurer's report, a unique event took place by way of a presentation to our Church Deaconess, Miss Elizabeth C. Boyle. The Pastor spoke most highly of Miss Boyle's work, and of the high place she holds in the regard of all our membership. He gave figures relating to Miss Boyle's ministering among us, speaking of her first nine years here, from 1907 to 1916, followed by a break of several years which came when she joined Mr and Mrs Kemp in America, followed again by a return to Charlotte Chapel, in 1921, from which time she had remained with us, making a total of twenty-eight years. The Church-officers and members alike – had felt that the time had come when some suitable acknowledgement should be made – not with any thought of Miss Boyle's leaving – and it was his privilege, therefore, as Minister, to ask Miss Boyle to accept an expression of thanks and regard from us all. A gold watch and an envelope containing a cheque for £20 were then handed to Miss Boyle, amid vigorous clapping by all present. We cannot reproduce Miss Boyle's words here. She was evidently greatly touched by this unexpected expression of goodwill. In a beautifully worded little reply, she uttered her thanks to all, telling of her joy in the work throughout the years, and her valuing of the many kindnesses and friendships clustering around Charlotte Chapel. May God greatly bless her as she continues among us!

The Chapel’s Annual Meeting usually included a detailed record of visits made and the progress of the Young Women’s Meeting on Sunday afternoon and the District Women’s Meeting (Thursday afternoon during the war). Her salary was increased from £150 to £175 from 1 April 1945.

Substantial parts of her twenty-fifth Annual Report, for the year 1945, deserve to be reproduced as follows:

… on the first Sunday of April, I completed twenty-five years as deaconess of Charlotte Chapel. When I say twenty-five years, many of you will know, of course, that I was the first deaconess of Charlotte Chapel; that was when I was in my early twenties, during the Rev. Joseph W. Kemp's ministry. Some thought I was then too young to take up this work (no one could say so now!). Later, when Mr Kemp left Charlotte Chapel to take up a pastorate in New York, he cabled asking me to come and help him as I had done at Charlotte Chapel. Some little time after returning from America, I came back to Edinburgh (having been away from the Chapel some five years); and as my successor in the office of deaconess had left to go elsewhere, I was invited to come back and pick up the threads just where I had left off five years earlier. …

And now for my report on the past year. The ‘Sick List’ has been one of the largest we have ever had. The names have been read out week by week at our Women’s Wednesday-afternoon Prayer Meeting, and each one has been specially prayed for. There have been not a few bereavements again; and many more aged and infirm have been added to our visiting list; while others who have living sorrows, have required special help and comfort. Many other members have had occasional visits, bringing the total number to 1500. These of course include visits to the women in and around the district.

As in former years the church register has been kept up to date. Addressographing, correspondence, typing, and helping with the "Record" have taken up considerable time, all necessary for the helping of the Lord's work at "C C." …

The Young Women's Meeting has again been held all the year through without a break. Many of the young women are now "demobbed," but not many have yet returned, and a number have married and gone to live in other towns. However, we gain additions through our faithful "scouters” who bring others into the Class. Only a few weeks ago two were brought in and afterwards taken down to the evening service, and at the close of the Gospel message given by our pastor they yielded their lives to Christ. Letters come to us regarding girls who have come to this city for the first time. and they are looked after. Quite recently a lady wrote on behalf of her little English table-maid. Needless to say she was visited, and though not yet a Christian, she seems "not far from the kingdom." We continue to receive letters from those who are now working in other towns, and the still testify to the blessing and help derived from the "Upper Room.” I feel much indebtedness to my splendid committee and "scouters."

Then there is the District Women's Meeting, which has been changed this session to our pre-war day and time, that is on Wednesday evening. We have had larger attendances and a fine spiritual atmosphere. The women speak of the happy times, and words of help given to them at these meetings; and one who is lying ill, with little hope of recovery said to me the other week, when I was visiting her in Rose Street, "I have given my heart to Jesus, and I am not afraid to die: the last hymn you gave out at the Meeting before I took ill, I sing in the night-watches – "Simply trusting every day, trusting through a stormy way, even when my faith is small, trusting Jesus that is all.” Our meetings closed for the session on April 10th, and our dear pastor, to whom the women gave a hearty welcome, gave the message, which was most appreciated and helpful.

We are hoping to go for our picnic in June to Bridge-of-Weir Homes; and we are much indebted to Mr Small, our Church Officer, for getting the permit for us to see through the grounds, and for helping to make this picnic possible in other ways. …

Miss Boyle retiral

In the summer of 1948, Lizzie Boyle had discussions with the elders about her future, after almost 36 years as Deaconess. They gave her the option of an assistant or, if she wished to take a less stressful post elsewhere, a ‘worthy superannuation’ (later fixed at £2 per week). She opted for the latter, and went to stay with relatives in Dundee. A public farewell meeting was held in the Chapel on Tuesday 14 December, but individual auxiliaries held their own farewells – the Sunday Afternoon Young Women’s Class on Saturday 11, the District Women’s Meeting on Wednesday 15 and the Wednesday Afternoon Prayer Meeting on Wednesday 29.

Her love to the Saviour was deep and constant; her desire to win souls for Him is as strong and fresh as when she first came to the Chapel forty years ago.  Her eagerness to work is as eager and unselfish as when all her powers were in their youthful vigour.  Her service to the Chapel she has always viewed, not just as a job, but as a vocation. . . . The things which she started have gone on, as for instance, the Sunday afternoon Young Women's Class and the Wednesday Evening District Women's Meeting.  Why, to have survived all this time as Deaconess, through three long and very different ministries in a large Church like ours, shows itself what she has meant to us and how discreet she has been.  She merits to the full all the thanksgiving and congratu​lations in our hearts today.
So said Mr W. MacDuff Urquhart, as he concluded by referring to Miss Boyle as ‘the walking encyclopaedia of Charlotte Chapel’. After a year in Dundee, she returned to Edinburgh and again attended the Chapel, but in January 1951 she returned to Dundee for a break and a rest, because by her very nature she could not avoid getting involved with people in need, not in the Chapel but in a voluntary project in Leith, and her doctor told her that she must get away.

She died after a short illness on Sunday 7 November 1954, at 4.15 p.m., ‘at the very moment, when, for years she had been in the habit of climbing the stairs to the Girls’ Class in the Top Hall.’
 

In the summer of 1956, the deacons suggested that a headstone should be erected for Miss Boyle's grave in the Morningside Cemetery, with an opportunity for members of the Chapel to subscribe to a fund for that purpose. The wording read, ‘In loving memory of Elizabeth C. Boyle faithful and devoted deaconess of Charlotte Baptist Chapel for 38 years’, with the text from Romans 16:2 (chosen by Peggy Gillon), ‘she hath been a succourer of many’ added. The cost was £51.7.6, and initially donations totalled only £5.4.0, so a further opportunity was given to members to subscribe. This brought in another £8.4.0, and the balance was met from general church funds. A simple ceremony was held at the graveside on Saturday 9 November 1957 at 3 p.m.

Miss Margaret (Peggy) Gillon 

Another Chapel woman, who had been trained in the Bible Training Institute in Glasgow, took up her duties. Miss Margaret Gillon (Peggy) lived up to the exacting standards of her predecessor. A constant helper to the minister and secretary and an ever-ready adviser to the less experienced members of the Deacons’ Court, she had an encyclopaedic knowledge of the church and the members of it. Her gracious and spiritual ministry to the sick was appreciated by members and non-members alike.

Peggy Gillon had been at the BTI in Glasgow for two years, from 1937.
 She had hoped to go overseas as a missionary, but chest problems made that impractical, so in 1939, she went instead to the Liverpool City Mission. However, she developed severe flu, and after a short period, she returned home on account of her health, just before the air-raids started on Liverpool. Wartime work was with the Granton Wire Work Company as Assistant Welfare Officer. She was appointed secretary in Aberdeen with Y.W.C.A. of Scotland in August 1946. She was appointed as deaconess to the Chapel on Easter Sunday 1949.
 

The room on the top floor of the church building was upgraded for her use as an office, with the proviso that she could have a room in 13 South Charlotte Street instead if she found the stairs in the church too much.

Her salary was increased to £208 a year from November 1949.
 Her Reports were printed annually in the Record, following the annual meeting.
 Her salary was increased from £208 to £250 a year, plus car expenses from £2 to £3 per month, from November 1951. This was further increased by £26 per annum in July 1954, together with a gratuity of £25 to take a holiday.

Car allowance was £1 per week, on top of normal travel allowance. A Chapel member had given her a Wolseley 9, which she learned to drive, but she was concerned that it might not do for her driving test, so she used her father’s legacy to purchase a Ford 8, which greatly helped in visitation.
 

Her Annual Report for the year 1957 gives a little insight into the additional duties that were expected of her, in the days before there was a Church Office or any regular secretarial assistance. The comment which most attracted the writer’s notice was the ‘writing up’ of the Church Notice Book. Two of these books, for 1955–6 and 1958–9, are in the Chapel archives under Gerald Griffiths. They were for the Church Secretary to read out as ‘Intimations’ during the Sunday services; the sheer hard work of compiling these, week after week, accurately but not repetitively, made the writer feel tired and full of admiration – and that was just one of the tasks.

The ‘Office Work’ … includes dealing with requests often received in the matter of finding lodgings in the city for students, etc., fixing holiday accommodation for others; writing letters of reference for members; fixing appointments re Chapel membership; the weekly advertising; addressographing envelopes six times yearly for sending out appeals from various Chapel ,committees; keeping the church register up-to-date; preparing statistics of membership for Annual Meeting; ‘writing up’ the Church Notice Book; work in connection with the Record, etc. These and the briefing of female candidates for Baptism, we regard as ‘odd jobs,’ because we are persuaded that the main job of the C.C. Deaconess is the visitation of the sick, infirm and aged. … More serious illness was responsible for members of the Chapel being in over 12 various hospitals, scattered over a wide area. In all we paid over 1850 visits during the year, and we could wish that time and strength had permitted of even more than that number – but we have our limitations !

In April last, we entered upon our 10th year of service at the Chapel and we celebrated the anniversary by going on the Sick List. It is disturbing to note that during the past four years we have lost 36 working weeks through illness. The Pastor and the Office-bearers have shown the utmost consideration for and sympathy with our ‘oft infirmities’ … 

Her salary was increased to £370 per annum in April 1949, with travelling expenses (car and bus) of £110.
  She was offered £425 in January 1962, but she declined the increase. It went up to £500 a year on 1 April 1966, the same as her sister, who was the pastor’s secretary.

Peggy Gillon retired in June 1967, after 18 years in which she endeared herself to the congregation by her loyal and loving service.  Warm tributes were paid to what she had accomplished, not only in visitation (1848 visits in 1965) but also in leading the Girls’ Class on Sunday afternoons (nearly 60 were present at a buffet tea for her farewell), and the Women’s Bright Hour on Wednesday evenings, and also acting as Assistant Editor of the Record. A formal presentation was made by the Church on Thursday 7 September.
 She died on 7 March 1986.

Miss Joan Wragg

Joan Wragg was appointed and started on 1 September 1967.  She had been a schoolteacher but became convinced that the Lord wanted her in full-time Christian service, so she gave up teaching and trained at the Bible Training Institute in Glasgow for two years, gaining her certificate.  She then assisted as Lady Worker in her own church, Trafalgar Street Evangelical Free Church, Hull, but her own church could not support her full-time so she returned to teaching in a Junior School until she saw the Chapel’s advertisement for a deaconess.  She was then aged 29. It was a considerable financial sacrifice to leave teaching and become the deaconess in the Chapel at a salary of £528 plus a car and a boarding allowance of £4 per week.
 In 1971, she felt the call to missionary service in Nigeria with the Sudan United Mission and resigned as deaconess in July of that year, leaving for Nigeria in September as one of the Chapel missionaries.  

Miss Dorothy Somerville

In tendering her resignation, Joan Wragg mentioned that Miss Dorothy Somerville, Chapel member, schoolteacher and missionary in Africa, was at home to care for her elderly mother, and that she might be considered for the new deaconess. This was mutually acceptable, and there were obvious advantages in appointing a member of the Church family who had suitable gifts and spiritual concern. God had answered even before the Chapel had called. Dorothy Somerville became the deaconess from 1 September 1971, for as long as she was in Edinburgh. Her commencing salary was £520, plus car allowance of £15 pounds per month, reimbursement for telephone calls and £4 per week in lieu of lodging allowance.  Present readers may be mystified by a request that the Telephone Manager should provide a Private Line to her home.  At that time, some telephones were still on a Shared Party Line, following wartime shortages, by which two households shared one telephone line and anyone picking up a handset could hear what the other was saying.
 She returned to Boi in Nigeria in the autumn of 1972.

Miss Shirley Tory

She had trained for two years at the Faith Mission College and commenced as the Chapel deaconess on 1 April 1973, after seven years in the Faith Mission. Starting salary was £627, raised in December 1973 to £759. The country was just entering a time of exceptionally high inflation, which meant not only substantial rises in salary but also reviews at less than the traditional twelve-monthly intervals. The salary of the deaconess was raised in May 1974 to £900 and in December of that year to £1, 080, a rise of 20%. In April 1975, it was raised from £1,392 to £1,464. She married Stewart McLeod in August 1975 and resigned. 

Miss Diana Guthrie

No replacement had been found, despite advertising, by November 1975, so ‘we felt it right simply to leave aside advertising, and wait upon the Lord for His provision.  Whilst advertising in the Christian press brought some inquiries, we never got so far as interviewing anyone. Then by means of an interview for membership our thoughts were directed to Miss Diana Guthrie’; she started in February 1976.
 In June 1976, her salary was raised from its starting figure of £1,608 to £1,788 (parity with the pastor’s secretary). In April 1979, it was raised from £2,584 to £2,784, reflecting the huge inflationary pattern of the later 1970s. From 1 April 1981, her salary was £4,008, the same as the pastor’s secretary. She resigned in December 1982, to take up a post with the Edinburgh University Student Advisory and Counselling Service, which had one full-time advisory assistant (her post) and three part-time councillors, but she retained her membership in the Chapel.

Miss Barbara Hodder

Several expressed interest in the vacancy, but there was no meeting of minds. In June 1983, an interim arrangement was made, which suited all concerned. Barbara Hodder had applied to the Wycliff Bible Translators, who asked her to undertake Bible study and to gain experience for one year, preparatory to their Candidates Conference at the end of June 1984.  She therefore occupied the Chapel’s flat at Falcon Court for the year, and gave assistance to the Pastoral Team in exchange for an honorarium.  She was given time to fulfil the Wycliff study requirements. In these circumstances, she was not known as the ‘Deaconess’, but as an assistant in the Pastoral Team.
 The arrangement worked well, and as the summer of 1984 approached, advertisements were placed for a full-time Deaconess. The Deaconess’ salary went up to £4,620 on 1 April 1982, £4,860 on 1 April 1983, £5,232 on 1 April 1984 and £5,628 on 1 April 1985.

Miss Jessie Bell

Miss Jessie Bell, who had missionary experience and who was working as a Home Economics Teacher in Edinburgh, was recommended to the Chapel. She was not at that stage a member of the Chapel, so she overlapped with Barbara Hodder for a few weeks and assumed full responsibility from 1 July 1984, and joined the church.  Holidays were one month a year plus public holidays; salary was £5,232, with a car allowance of £1,920, and the Chapel contributed 10% of salary to a pension scheme. In 1988, she purchased a 43/57 share of the Chapel’s flat in Falcon Court (the ratio of what she could afford to the market value of the property).

She saw the Chapel through the vacancy, and wrote about her role as deaconess in July 1993:

As a member of the Pastoral Team, my duties are varied and there is no ‘typical day’ since each day is different. Some days contain several visits in the afternoon or evening, perhaps a Bible study group in the afternoon or evening, desk work in the morning, maybe a prayer meeting here and there! Other days can be less structured.

Each of us in the Pastoral Team is concerned with pastoral needs in or outside our fellowship and some of these concerns are: new Christians, enquirers, non-attenders (for many reasons), home and family situations, single people (both unmarried and previously married) and people with emotional needs which they can’t handle on their own.

By far the most difficult cases are ones caused as a result of sin, compounded by feelings of guilt and resentment, and leaving deep emotional scars needing counselling or healing. Thankfully there are now three of us working together and I greatly value the support of Peter Grainger and Gus Noble. I’m not a social worker or health visitor but when we’re presented with social or health problems in a crisis situation, we respond by acting in a referral capacity to the relevant body. Our remit is of a spiritual nature primarily under our Pastor’s guidance and direction and we work in close consultation with each other.

In the autumn of 1993, Jessie Bell intimated that after 9 years in the post, she had decided to re-enter education and was challenged by the possibilities of reaching people through this. Since returning from South America she had taught English informally but had now embarked on a Certificate Course, for teaching English as a second language. The elders had released her from some of her duties for this and she ceased being the deaconess on 9 March 1994. She sought the support of the congregation in this new career, whether it be full-time in teaching English or more traditional teaching. She hoped, however, to stay in Edinburgh and in membership in the Chapel. 

She did stay in Edinburgh, and did remain in membership until the autumn of 2002. She then felt drawn to join the St. Catherine’s Argyll Church of Scotland in Edinburgh (where Derek Prime was an honorary elder, although maintaining his membership in the Chapel), and by 2005 she was herself ordained as an elder there. 

Mrs Jess Talbot

The Elders discussed the form of the Pastoral Team, and decided that they would not necessarily have a strict replacement. In the meantime, a Chapel member, whose husband worked for the Edinburgh City Mission, Mrs. Jess Talbot, accepted a six month contract to provide pastoral support, not as the ‘new Deaconess’ but to provide help in visitation. In addition, Miss Elaine Dawson, who was going in September 1994 to the All Nations College, provided some assistance from 1 January 1994, particularly among the overseas community and also in the office, for which she received an honorarium. Jess Talbot’s contract was extended several times, until a new deaconess was appointed in August 1995 (below). The Talbots left Edinburgh in September 1995, as he had accepted a ‘call’ to the Bulawayo Baptist Church.

Miss Eilish Agnew

In August 1995, the Chapel welcomed a new deaconess, Miss Eilish Agnew. The elders tried to find a better title for the post, but eventually decided that most Chapel folk knew what it entailed - a lady worker, whose gifts were pastoral, and encouraging, and who ministered to the sick and elderly, cared for single mothers, supported new and young mothers and was generally available to counsel women as needs arose. 

Eilish came with the warm commendation of her home church in Ballymena, Northern Ireland. It was there that she put her faith in Christ in her ‘teens, and soon developed a lively interest in overseas mission. After working for some years as a school secretary, she trained at the Belfast Bible College and then served for 16 years with the Overseas Missionary Fellowship in the Philippines. After her particular role in urban church-planting there had been phased out, she assisted her home church as a full time lady worker, then undertook a course in counselling skills at St. John’s College in Nottingham. While she was there, the Chapel learned of her possible availability to join the pastoral team, and she agreed to come to Edinburgh as soon as her course was complete.

Salary, £12,000 plus car allowance from 1 August 1995, not to be reviewed next spring. 

With increasing workload, it was desirable to offer short-term assistance with the duties, so Miss Judy White was appointed to the team. Eilish retired in July 2006, to Ireland.

No further entries here.
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